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ASKING QUESTIONS & GUIDING GROUP 
DISCUSSIONS 

 
 
 
Open-ended questions 
 
Description: Similar to open-ended questions in casework interviewing, 

open-ended questions invite a wide range of possible 
responses. 

 
Purpose: To generate a broad range of discussion and ideas, find out 

what trainees are thinking about a topic. 
 
Examples: “What are the insights you gained from this role play?”  “What 

are the possible barriers to implementing this interviewing 
technique?”  “How do you think this might work in your 
agency?”  “What are the most important things you learned 
from this video?” 

 
Lead them down the garden path 
 
Description: Starting from an incorrect premise, ask a series of questions 

that lead participants to an illogical conclusion. 
 
Purpose: To help trainees discover thinking errors, lead them to an 

insight or awareness, in a manner they can easily accept.  
This often results in an “a-ha!” reaction. 

 
Examples: “Rosa has just stated that the steps in the case planning 

process are to: 1) identify the problem, 2) identify solutions, 
and 3) develop a plan to implement the solution.  Let’s try this 
out.  Let’s say my problem is that I am over weight.  What are 
all the possible solutions?” 

 
 (Diet, exercise, avoid eating in restaurants, etc.) 
 
 “These all sound like good ideas.  Let’s develop a weight loss 

plan for me.” 
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 (Trainees then develop a plan which includes most of the 
possible solutions listed above.) 

 
 “Oh, by the way, I am taking medication that results in 

increased appetite and weight gain.”   
 (Trainees are likely to respond that if they had known about 

the medication, they would have developed a different 
plan.) 

 
 “Right!  We did not fully assess all the contributors to my 

problem of being overweight, so we developed an 
inaccurate plan.” 

 
Devil’s advocate 
 
Description: Pose a question that is opposite of a statement made by 

trainee.  Follow up with a series of questions to draw out the 
opposite side of the issue. 

 
Purpose: Help trainees consider the possibility of another point of view, 

and help them recognize errors in their thinking. 
 
Examples: “We have just talked about a foster child who steals items 

from the foster parent’s children.  George suggested a 
possible solution:  have each child give something to the 
foster child, so she won’t feel the need to steal.  How are the 
children likely to feel about having to give something away to 
this foster child?” 

 
 (Resentful, angry, revengeful) 
 
 “And how might this affect the relationships in the foster 

home?” 
 
 (The children may grow to dislike her, avoid her, fight with her.  

Since the parents have taken a course of action that resulted 
in a negative consequence for the children, they may take 
matters into their own hands and act out against the foster 
child, or set her up to fail in their home.) 
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 “So this idea of having the children give something to the 
foster child may have some serious negative consequences.”  
The trainer would then proceed to discuss alternative ways of 
handling this problem. 

 
Provocative questions: 
 
Description: Similar to probing questions in casework interviewing, the 

trainer asks a series of questions to deepen the discussion 
about the topic, help trainees make applications to practice, 
or identify barriers to implementation. 

 
Purpose: To encourage and model deeper thought and active, rather 

than passive mental processes when listening to discussion or 
lecture. 

 
Examples: After defining stereotyping, “Where do our stereotypes come 

from?” 
 
 (News media over represents members of minority cultures in 

negative aspects of the news.  The news media reflects our 
society, and the prejudices of our society.) 

 
 “How has the media reinforced some of your prejudices?” 

(The trainer would then share a personal experience of the 
media reinforcing one of his stereotypes.) 

 
 (Trainees would share examples of the media reinforcing their 

stereotypes.) 
 
 “So, to some extent, we are all products of our environments.  

And our media reinforces prejudicial attitudes and beliefs.  So 
we are all vulnerable to having prejudices.” 

 
Socratic method: 
 
Description: Asking a series of questions that lead to a correct, logical 

conclusion. 
 
Purpose: Helps the group members to think critically, think out the 

logical conclusion of an idea or issue.  This method is useful 
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when explaining difficult content, or when confronting an 
error in thinking. 

 
Examples: “Mary just stated that after her agency places an infant in 

foster care, they move the infant every month, so the baby 
does not become attached to foster parents, and will more 
easily be re-united with her parents.  It is certainly a good 
idea to plan to enhance the relationship between the baby 
and the mother, when reunification is planned.  Let’s follow 
up on this.  Let’s say the baby has become secure in the first 
foster home.  What is the baby likely to feel when she is 
uprooted?” 

 
 (Anxious, upset with change in routine.) 
 
 “And what will happen if this happens repeatedly?” 
 (Baby will repeatedly feel anxious, upset) 
 
 “And what do we know about how infants master the first 

psycho-social stage of development:  the development of 
basic trust?” 

 
 (A consistent, empathic, caring adult cares for the child.  The 

baby develops basic trust in her parent and environment.  
Over time, the baby and parent attach to each other.  The 
infant learns that she can trust that her parent or caretaker 
will take care of her and meet her needs.) 

 
 “And why is it so important for the infant to learn to trust her 

parent or caretaker?” 
 
 (Because, without the foundation of basic trust, the child will 

have considerable difficulty developing other relationships 
throughout life.  In extreme cases, attachment disorders may 
occur.) 

 
 “So, what is the likely effect of moving this baby every 

month?”  (Repeated disruptions to the process of attachment 
may result in attachment disruption disorder, baby may not 
be able to re-establish a relationship with her parent.) 
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 “So, if we want to help the baby preserve the capacity to 
form attachments, what is the wisest course of action 
regarding her foster care placement?” 

 
 (Keep the baby in one foster home, where she can develop 

trust with her foster parent.  Arrange for visits several times a 
week to preserve and enhance the relationship with her 
mother.) 

 
The muse 
 
Description: Ponder the idea or statement, invite the group to consider 

other possible perspectives; make linkages to earlier issues, 
ideas, etc. 

 
Purpose: To gently confront an error while avoiding an “me – them” 

dynamic with the participants; show the connection between 
issues; help trainees consider the outcome of a suggestion. 

 
Examples: “Hmmm, what do the rest of you think about that?” “Has 

anyone had a different experience?”  “How does this relate 
to Mike’s issue from this morning?”  “This sounds like it may be 
related to what you identified in the WIIFM.” 

 


